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President’s Update
Written by John Simpson, BCA President
It seems like only yesterday that the Board asked me to take over as BCA President, following Emma Bennison's appointment as our Executive Officer.  Yet when I look back over the last few months I am particularly pleased with the progress we have made in re-establishing BCA as the truly representative and independent voice of Australians who are blind or have low vision.  

Emma formally commenced as our Executive Officer in mid-February and as you will read later in this issue of BC News, has already settled into her role. With the support of our dedicated staff, she has already lead several challenging advocacy negotiations, finalised several policy and funding submissions and improved several of our administrative systems and processes.  

In February we held a face to face meeting of the Board over two very busy days. This was held in Sydney to coincide with a function at which Graeme Innes as President of Blind Citizens NSW and I signed the Memorandum of Understanding, which sets the course toward the merger of our two organisations, hopefully in association with the Annual Meetings of both organisations in October/November.
In reviewing strategic planning for this and the next few years the BCA Board determined that we should focus on four key development pillars for the organisation.  We call this the "SCIL Phase" of our development and during this period we will address the following key objectives. 

Sustainability: which requires us to achieve; 

· adequate funding from a diverse range of funding sources; 

· an appropriately skilled and committed staff team; 

· an expanding and more diversified membership; 

· skilled and committed leadership; 

· and a leadership training and succession plan that is integrated into all aspects of the organization. 

Credibility:  which requires a commitment to; 

· evidence based public policy development and well-articulated advocacy; 

· well-developed internal communications and networking mechanisms that remain in tune with the needs and aspirations of the membership; 

· well-developed sector intelligence mechanisms; 

· and the strategic appointment of appropriately skilled external representatives with appropriate feedback mechanisms in place.  

Independence: which requires the development and maintenance of strategic partnerships across the blindness and broader disability sectors, with no organization in a position to exercise undue influence over the BCA Board or staff.  

Legitimacy:  BCA must re-establish its place as the authoritative national voice of blind and vision Impaired Australians. 

We have incorporated these four pillars into the preamble to a revised version of our Strategic Plan which is available on request or from the BCA website.  

At our February meeting we also held a tele-conference with staff and members of our newly developed National Policy Council.  We took this opportunity to include an induction session for NPC members and our newly appointed Directors, James Manders, Fiona Woods and Prue Watt.  

With this sound start to our working year the Board and its various Committees are now hard at work addressing these priorities and overseeing the ongoing work of an increasingly vibrant organisation. 

We can look forward to exciting and rewarding times ahead for BCA and, more importantly, we can be confident that our organisation will be better able to address the needs of our members, thanks to the commitment of our Directors, staff and volunteer members. Thank you for your support and I welcome your feedback any time.

Executive Officer’s Update

Written by Emma Bennison, Executive Officer
Time has flown since I commenced as Executive Officer in February. It has been a very busy and rewarding start to 2017. My initial focus has been on ensuring we have the strongest possible staff team and office infrastructure to enable us to deliver on BCA’s mission. As a result, we are putting in place a new staffing structure.
Lauren Henley will continue as our Policy and Advocacy Coordinator. Lauren will have responsibility for supporting our policy and advocacy staff and will work with me on strategic campaigns and other projects. Rikki Chaplin will move into the role of Advocacy Officer providing individual and systemic advocacy support to members. At time of writing, we are recruiting to fill the position of National Policy Officer. 

Samantha Marsh will continue in the role of Information and Administration Officer. However, the bulk of her work will relate to assisting people who are blind or vision-impaired to navigate the complexities of how to find services which best meet their needs including how to access the NDIS and My Aged Care. Anna Briggs will continue to provide administrative support to me and the board. Kathie Kelly is contracted to provide support with grants and fundraising. Finally, we will be appointing a Finance Administration Officer to maintain strong and consistent financial management systems and processes. 

In terms of infrastructure, I have been focused on determining the most appropriate IT and communications systems to accommodate remote working arrangements. This will become particularly critical as we move towards the possibility of a merger with Blind Citizens NSW and the potential for other state divisions. In the course of this research, I have also been considering a range of options to improve our communication with members including a text messaging service to enable members to receive information about upcoming events or opportunities to contribute to campaigns or projects. The service would also enable members to share feedback with the office via text. You may also have noticed that we are now available to take calls from members throughout the day. Having said that, BCA is a small organisation with limited resources, so while there may be times when you will need to leave a message, we are doing what we can to ensure that this is kept to a minimum during office hours.

We have been dealing with some challenging advocacy work in the areas of touch screen access, app accessibility, audio description and more. You can read more about our advocacy, policy and submissions activity later in this issue.

Planning for our national convention is well underway. The convention will be held from 13 to 15 October in Melbourne. You can read more details in the “Convention Update” article. We are very excited by how the program planning, venue and associated events are coming together. 

As you know, BCA has been working hard to rebuild a sustainable funding base, following the loss of Commonwealth Government funding in 2015. To this end, we have been working hard to submit a number of funding applications to support our advocacy work, build our capacity to support young people to attend our national convention and engage people who are blind or vision-impaired from diverse backgrounds. We are also looking to rename our monthly donations program, “PACC” and we hope you will help us. You can find more details later in this issue.

Finally, a sincere thank you to the many of you who have welcomed me to my new role and shared your suggestions and feedback with me. I welcome your perspectives very much, so please keep them coming. I look forward to continuing to work with you. 

News from the National Women’s Branch
Written by Helen Freris, Vice President

The activities of the National Women’s Branch of Blind Citizens Australia have focused on two distinct areas in the last few months: violence against women and hobbies and recreation.  

Violence Against Women 

Violence against women in Australia is receiving well-deserved mainstream public attention, and recent activities of the Branch have sought to raise the attention of BCA and the general community to the experiences and concerns of blind and vision impaired women in relation to violence.

Listeners to New Horizons or Soundabout may be familiar with WomenTalks, our bimonthly teleconferences in which branch members discuss a preselected issue.  One of these, held in October 2016 tackled the subject of dangerous or toxic personal relationships.  This confidential telephone link-Up, featuring psychotherapist, author and educator, Marina Bakker as a guest speaker, revealed a strong interest by participants in the physical and psychological abuse experienced by some women in their personal relationships.

Given this interest, the National Women’s Branch, on behalf of BCA welcomed the opportunity to contribute a submission and recommendations to inform a visit of the United Nations Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women in February this year.  The Branch committee are grateful to BCA members who responded to our emailed invitation to share their insights in to violence against women, and suggestions for its elimination.  Preparation of the submission and its recommendations was a sobering task.  Violence against women encompasses a wide scope of behaviours, from abuse and violence perpetrated by intimate partners, family members or carers, to violence and assault in public.  Our submission summarised comments from members who described the invisibility of blind and vision impaired women in activities of violence and abuse prevention, and their often marginalisation when seeking assistance from legal and community services due to inaccessible websites, materials and environments.  This is further compounded for women who experience further disadvantage due to where they live, their economic status and ability to communicate in English.  Members also described a common perception that women who are blind or vision impaired are somehow immune from violence, or responsible for it when it is perpetrated, with their capacity to give legal evidence doubted.  The Branch committee was saddened to hear that such abuse and marginalisation had been experienced by BVA members.

The women’s branch, on behalf of BCA was invited to attend a forum with the UN Special Rapporteur during her visit, and share recommendations on how to prevent violence against women and how Australia’s legal, community and disability service system and governments could respond to it more effectively.  In a discussion with the Special Rapporteur, we pointed out that structural barriers of information, discriminatory attitudes, socio-economic status and inequitable access to transport and the physical environment impede the rights, visibility and safety of blind and vision impaired women.  We recommended that support for initiatives to encourage equality, independence, autonomy, participation and leadership of blind and vision impaired women in all areas of society would go a long way to increasing safety from violence and abuse.  We recommended that blind and vision impaired women, disability, community and legal services work together to design accessible services and responses to abuse and violence.  Both BCA’s submission and list of recommendations are available on BCA’s website at

http://bca.org.au/submissions/
The National Women’s Branch would like to do much more to address the needs of blind and vision impaired women in relation to family and other types of violence and abuse.  We are discussing possible activities and projects as a committee and with BCA staff, but would really like to hear from you.  You can contact the Branch confidentially by email at nwb@bca.org.au, or by telephoning our president, Janene Sadhu on 03 9853 1051.  We will keep everyone updated through BCA’s media, including New Horizons, Soundabout and Blind Citizens News.

WomenTalks

On a much lighter note, anyone following BCA’s various media and email lists will have heard about our WomenTalks phone linkups, mentioned before.  These are a friendly and accessible way for Branch members to talk about particular issues of concern as blind women, and for the Branch committee to obtain ideas about projects we can undertake.  In February this year, the subject of our Women’Talk was hobbies and leisure, with participants sharing a diverse range of leisure activities in which they engaged.  Experiences were shared about participating in writing, music, computer and IT related activities, reading books and listening to media and podcasts, crafts, socialising, fitness and exercise, theatre, cinema and concerts, dancing, activities involving pets and animals, travel, volunteering, university of the Third Age, religious activities, gardening and cooking, just to name a few.  The Women’s Branch distributed a short report on the topics discussed during the telelink, along with a comprehensive list of the hobbies mentioned by participants.  This has been circulated on the Branch’s WomenTalk email list, but if you didn’t receive it, please contact the Branch, and we will email it to you.  Did I mention our email list, WomenTalk?  It is an email list for Branch members to discuss topics of interest electronically, and to receive updates about Branch activities.  If you are a National Women’s Branch member, You can subscribe by sending a message to nwb@bca.org.au
If you are not a member and would like to join, please contact the BCA office to pay a one-off membership fee of $10AUD and join the Branch.  You will then be placed on the mailing list to receive Aspirations, our twice-yearly newsletter of interesting and fun articles from members sharing experiences on hobbies, travel, food and cooking, book reviews and much more.

Branch committee members regularly report on Soundabout and New Horizons, and we love your feedback about our interviews and activities.

Policy Update

Written by Rikki Chaplin, Policy and Advocacy Officer

Submission to the Productivity Commission on the Costs of the NDIS
The Productivity Commission released a consultation paper asking a wide range of questions about the costs associated with rolling out the NDIS, with a focus on how costs could be reduced and how the NDIS could be run in the most cost efficient manner. BCA has lodged its submission to this consultation. We have been very clear in saying that it is not appropriate to view the effectiveness of the NDIS purely through the lens of economics and costs. Outcomes and the benefits to society are often costly to achieve in the first place, and could actually result in cost blow-outs if the initially high investments are not made to support people with disabilities with quality equipment and supports which will lead to much greater independence and productivity in the long term. We have also argued for the continuation of block funding for services such as braille production and library services, orientation and mobility and adaptive technology training for service providers who are still adjusting to the new model. After the roll-out completes, we argue that it is not appropriate for people to have to calculate how much orientation and mobility they will need in their plan, because this could change suddenly. Not to mention that being placed under pressure to learn a route in a certain number of sessions creates unnecessary anxiety which could actually result in people taking longer to feel confident that they have mastered a new route.

This submission was a complex one to write, as other areas such as the interface between health and education departments were explored. Questions were also raised about the under utilisation of plans and why self management of plans has not been taken up as broadly as it could have been. There was much to be said, and we have taken the opportunity to discuss the benefits of ensuring that quality NDIS plans are implemented for consumers in the first place.

Touch Screen Banking Products
BCA has met with the Australian Bankers Association (ABA) to highlight the difficulties that confront us without a current set of detailed accessibility standards that cover emerging technology. Many of you will be aware of the Albert touch screen EFTPOS machine released by the Commonwealth bank and the difficulties which people have experienced just in making an everyday transaction. 
At present, there is a real possibility that other banks could release other similar devices, all of which are likely to have a different user interface. This could mean that we are forced to learn how to use each of these devices, given that businesses are free to choose which bank they deal with.
ATMs with touch screens are also being rolled out, and these are beginning to pose significant problems for people who are blind or vision impaired. So it is vital that there is as little delay as possible in developing a set of accessibility standards which instruct banks on how such devices need to be designed to take into account the needs of all people with disabilities, and people who simply cannot operate a device with a touch screen.

Audio Description
A new audio description working group was announced by Mitch Fifield, Minister for Communications, at the Australian Blindness Forum’s conference on April 5 and 6. This working group is comprised of representatives from government, the broadcast industry and the blindness and vision impairment sector. It will focus on the implementation of audio description on Australian television networks.  BCA looks forward to being involved.
Feel free to drop us a line or give us a call if you have ideas about how we can take audio description to the next level. We’re all ears for out of the box ideas!
Review of the National Disability Strategy 2010-2020
We will shortly be lodging a submission to the review of the National Disability Strategy 2010-2020. This strategy was designed to facilitate the inclusion of people with disabilities in all facets of life in a societal context. Areas to be reviewed include; education, employment, public transport and civic responsibilities. The NDIS is a major part of the National Disability Strategy, and comes with its own issues to be  advocated on as it rolls out.

National Policy Council (NPC)

Written by Dr Lynne Davis, NPC Chair
The new National Policy Council, which replaces the former National Policy and Development Council (NPDC), was formed late in 2016. The members of the NPC met with the BCA Board by telephone in February, and had their first ‘working’ meeting at the beginning of April.The NPC is chaired by Lynne Davis and is a sub-committee of the Board. Its role is to assist and advise the Board in the area of public policy of significance to people who are blind or vision impaired. In order to do this work the members of the NPC will be required to consult actively with the community of people who are blind or vision impaired, including those who are not members of BCA where possible. So that the consultation process is not a one-way street, the identities and contact details of the NPC members are publicly available, from our office or on the BCA website, and are listed below for your information. Please feel free to make contact with them about your ideas and concerns regarding BCA’s public policies, both existing and recommended.
At its meeting in April the committee spent some time discussing strategies for consulting. This led to a productive exchange of ideas and information, and a recognition that the situation in each state and territory is slightly different, and that the approaches to consultation would need to vary accordingly.

For the remainder of 2017, the NPC will focus on reviewing all of BCA’s current policies, with a view to updating them where necessary, introducing a standard format for policy documents, and ensuring that each is accompanied by a strategy for implementation of the policy – recognising that there is little point in developing policies if  they have no practical or tangible benefit. The current policies can be found on the BCA website, or copies can be requested from the national office. The review process is a big task, but it needs to be done as there are policy documents dating back to 2005, some of which need editing or amendment in the light of changed circumstances, and others which need little more than editing and formatting changes.

In addition to the review of current policies, the NPC will have the task of identifying gaps in BCA’s range of public policies, and in this, it will be assisted by the Board. Following this, and after some prioritisation, work will begin on the development of policies to fill these gaps.

It is clear that the new NPC has no shortage of work ahead of it, and the committee members will be ably supported by BCA’s policy staff for your information, the members of the committee are as follows:
Lynne Davis – Chair, Board member

Fiona Woods – Board member

Prue Watts – Board member

Rowena Dowling – QLD
Krystel Malcolm – NSW

Justin Simpson – ACT

Ann-Marie Harris – VIC
Doug McGinn – TAS
Jody Holdback
 - SA

Greg Madsen – WA

Martin Stewart – co-opted member

2017 National Convention Update

As you know, this year’s national convention will be held in Melbourne on 13-15 October. Thank you very much to those of you who have already contributed to this event by sending in your suggestions and recommendations. You are helping us to make this a fantastic event.
 

Venue Confirmed!

We are pleased to announce that the convention will be held at the Novotel in Glen Waverley (285 Springvale Rd, Glen Waverley VIC 3150). Not only is this a welcoming and affordable venue close to public transport, it is also surrounded by restaurants, shops, and recreational facilities, which can be enjoyed throughout the weekend. 

 

Exciting Guest Speakers

We will be joined by Dr Fred Schroder, President of the World Blind Union (USA), and Frances Gentle, President of the International Council for Education of People with Visual Impairment (AUS).  You can find out more about Fred and Frances on the latest episode of New Horizons. We look forward to adding more exciting speakers to our program. 

 

The Program

The 2017 program will feature some of the usual convention must-haves, such as BCA’s Annual General Meeting, convention dinner, and the Women’s Branch AGM. The program planning committee has already started meeting to design the scope of the convention, and although it is early days, we can confirm that there will be some satellite workshops held on the afternoon of Friday 13th October. 

Stay tuned for further updates. 

 

A Family Friendly Convention

We want to make this convention as inclusive as possible, which in this case means ensuring that partners and children have activity options available to them while convention sessions are taking place.

 

This may include:
· Having volunteers dedicated to supervise youngsters for different activities in the surrounding complex

· Providing a child care service 
 

If you have any feedback about this, or further suggestions for ideas, please feel free to get in touch with us. 
Nominations for David Blyth Award 
Every National Convention year, BCA presents an award to a person who has significantly contributed to the lives of people who are blind or vision impaired. 
Do you know someone who should be nominated? Has the person made a substantial contribution at a national level? 
Written nominations outlining the work of the nominee and why they should be considered, must reach the National Office by 31 August. The nominee need not be blind or vision impaired.

BCA Certificates of Appreciation

At each National Convention, BCA awards up to two Certificates of Appreciation to individuals who have contributed to advancing the values and mission of BCA. Successful individuals may have contributed to BCA at a national, state or territory level. 
If you would like to nominate an individual for a BCA Certificate of Appreciation, please submit a written nomination outlining the reasons why the nominee should be considered. Nominations must reach the BCA office by the 31 August. 
Competition: Renaming the Regular Donations Program

Pre Authorised Credit Card (PACC) donations are those donations made to BCA on a regular monthly basis. We want to rename the PACC program to make it more recognisable, BCA-centric, and reflective of the significance of the contributions our donors make. 

We want you, our members, to help us find a new name, because it is your program and there is a lot of creative talent out there!

Entries close on Friday 28th July, and the winner will be announced at National Convention in October.  Entries will be chosen by members, and the winning entry will receive a $50 gift card. 

Submit your name suggestions to bca@bca.org.au with the subject line “PACC renaming”, or tell us your suggestion over the phone on 1800 033 660. 

Good luck!

Transport And The NDIS – What happens If My Circumstances Change?

Written by Rikki Chaplin, Policy and Advocacy Officer
In December 2016, BCA (among other organisations) vigorously protested against the proposed bill to roll the mobility allowance into the NDIS. This would mean that anybody not receiving the NDIS would cease receiving the mobility allowance by its phase-out date of 2020. A decision is yet to be made regarding the passing of the bill. BCA continues to work with other disability organisations to encourage major parties to reject the bill when it is debated in parliament.

People who are not accessing the NDIS, but who receive the mobility allowance, are required to undertake more than 8 hours of study or voluntary or paid work per week to receive the basic allowance of $94.10 per fortnight. A higher rate of $131.60 is paid if a person is employed for more than 15 hours a week and cannot easily use public transport to travel.

Under the NDIS, there are three levels of transport allowance. The following is taken from the NDIS website.

“Level 1 - The NDIS will provide up to $1,606 per year for participants who are not working, studying or attending day programs but are seeking to enhance their community access.

Level 2 - The NDIS will provide up to $2,472 per year for participants who are currently working or studying part-time (up to 15 hours a week), participating in day programs and for other social, recreational or leisure activities.

Level 3 - The NDIS will provide up to $3,456 per year for participants who are currently working, looking for work, or studying, up to 15 hours a week, and are unable to use public transport because of their disability.

Exceptional circumstances: participants may receive higher funding if the participant has either general or funded supports in their plan to enable their participation in employment”.

If a person stops working, studying or voluntary activity and they are being paid the mobility allowance, they will continue to be paid the allowance for a further three months to allow time to re-enter into another activity or alternative employment. However, people receiving the transport allowance under the NDIS do not have such clear guidelines applied to them.

A BCA member receiving services through the NDIS called the office to ask what would happen to his transport allowance if he suddenly became unemployed or could not volunteer for a period of time. The response received from the National Disability Insurance Agency (NDIA) regarding this matter was as follows.

“Generally speaking, NDIS plans (and therefore budgets) are reviewed every 12 months. It would be in a plan review where changes to a person’s transport needs are discussed. If a participant’s personal circumstances change significantly and this affects the supports they need from the NDIS (including transport funding), they can request a plan review at any time by completing the change of circumstances form, also available on our website at  https://www.ndis.gov.au/participants/understanding-your-plan-and-supports/change-circumstances “
What this response did not make clear however, is that participants are required by law to advise the NDIA of a change of circumstances. The following is taken from the web page cited above.

“A change of circumstances may also result in your plan needing to be reviewed for any changes in your supports. If you fail to notify the NDIA of a change in your circumstances and you continue to receive supports that you are not entitled too, you may be asked to repay an amount in respect of the funded support services”.

It is this latter interpretation which is the correct one. It is important to bear in mind however, that just because your circumstances change and you are required to have a conversation with the NDIA about those changes, the level of support you need to continue looking for work may not have changed. You will still need to attend appointments and interviews at a variety of locations which you cannot necessarily predict. Your transport costs may well be equal to what they were prior to the change in circumstances.

Advocacy at the time of your plan review is key to highlighting the continuing support requirements you need in order to continue functioning at your full capacity. It is vital that both collectively, and as individuals, we continue to raise the specific needs we have regarding transport. Planners are often not familiar with the needs of people who are blind or vision impaired, and may therefore not recognise that the level of support we need can increase due to the episodic nature of our experiences when circumstances change.

To notify the NDIA of a change in circumstances, a form is available on the NDIS website at the address cited above. However, upon investigation, it was found that this form is not fully accessible. BCA is working with the NDIA to improve accessibility to the website in general, as well as the client portal and to individual forms such as the change of circumstance application. In the meantime, notifying the NDIA of a change of circumstance can be done in the following ways:
· In person by visiting your 

local NDIS office
· On the phone by calling 1800 800 110 
· If you are a TTY user – phone 1800 555 677 and ask for our 1800 800 110 number or your local office number.
· If you are a Speak and Listen (speech-to-speech relay) user – phone 1800 555 727 and ask for 1800 800 110 number or your local office number.

· In writing:
· sending an email to enquiries@ndis.gov.au
· Using the Participant Portal

(see more information on the “See your NDIA Contacts” or the “Make an Enquiry” screens)
· Or mailing a filled-out Change of Circumstances form to:

National Disability Insurance Agency

GPO Box 700

Canberra ACT 2601

If you feel that you could benefit from assistance from BCA when undertaking a plan review due to your changed circumstances, do not hesitate to contact the national office on 1800 033 660 to speak to our staff.

The Power and Shortfalls of the NDIS
Written by Dr Lynne Davis, National Policy Council Chair
This blog post was published on the Vision 2020 Australia website on 8th February 2017. 

http://www.vision2020australia.org.au/blog/2017-02-08/the-power-and-shortfalls-of-the-ndis 

This is the time of the year when some of us are inclined to look back at the year just gone, and forwards to the year just begun – sometimes with a sense of optimism and renewal, on occasions with despair. In most cases, the resolutions which we make are probably the products of the triumph of optimism over experience – but mostly, I think, that’s to be encouraged! A great deal has been said in recent weeks about 2016, and the general consensus seems to be that it was a bizarre year in which there was not a lot to celebrate regarding the human condition or the state of the planet.
 

On a less global scale, however, as I look back over the year there is a particular point, at the beginning of July, which has given me both optimism and anguish. On that date the roll out of Australia’s National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) began – a long-awaited change in the services and supports for people with disabilities, with the promise – at last – of dignity, a measure of self-determination, and the bipartisan political support necessary to make it happen. This has been a thrilling prospect for many people – not only those with disabilities, but also their closest associates – after many years in which poverty and isolation have been the lot of many, if not most, with little acceptance in public policy of social responsibility in this domain. People with disabilities, it seemed, could now dare to dream. 

 

As a person who is blind I shared these dreams, albeit with my usual reservations about believing all the spin. But, beyond the political rhetoric, I had heard good stories from people who had participated in the various NDIS trial sites around Australia. Their experiences in the trials seemed to suggest that they would be able to play an active role in defining their priority needs and how they would be met, in a flexible and imaginative way.  At an early panel discussion I was impressed by the account of one such trial participant who, with the support and encouragement of his planner, was able to interpret ‘difficulty in dressing oneself’ in a way that was relevant to him (and to many blind people) – not as the inability to pull on items of clothing, do up buttons, bend over to put on footwear, but as the inability to shop independently for appropriate clothes, and to identify when clothing was in need of minor repairs or dry cleaning. Bingo! A perennial problem solved – and in quite a modest manner, by including a funding component to employ assistance with these tasks.

 

I heard, too, from a young woman who had been able to include a component in her funding package to cover costs associated with her dog guide: food, veterinary expenses, grooming and equipment. These costs have been a heavy impost on blind and vision impaired people who use this form of mobility assistance, and in fact have been a significant deterrent for many.

 

So, on July 1 when the roll out of the NDIS across Australia commenced, there was reason for jubilation at the prospect of significant change and improvement in the circumstances of many people with disabilities.  However, not alas for me. I am totally blind, am no longer in employment, prefer to use a dog guide for mobility, read Braille and use a variety of electronic and digital devices to enable me to read and write, research information, establish and maintain contact with others in Australia and around the world, and so on.  A pretty average 21st century Western existence really, but here’s the rub, I have passed the magic age of 65 and the NDIS has shut me out!

 

I applaud and celebrate the potential of the NDIS to transform the lives of my blind and vision impaired peers, but I feel anguish at my exclusion from this transformative program. My new dog guide, for instance, will have the same need for food, maintenance and veterinary care, but whereas a person a few years younger than me might reasonably expect some support (to the tune of around $3000 per annum, I’ve heard) it seems that this support will not be extended to those over 65. We, it seems will be expected to receive our disability supports via the aged care system (My Aged Care) – and there is precious little information available about how that will work and what it will consist of. In the case of dog guides, right now it seems that the dogs will continue to be provided free of charge to those who are ineligible for the NDIS, but the additional support for associated costs will not be forthcoming. 

 

Many similar questions remain in relation to how a person like me, with the desire and intention to participate as fully as possible in society, will receive the supports needed to do so. There are many healthy and active people in Australia who are over the age of 65 – indeed, there are Commonwealth government policies and programmes which explicitly promulgate the concept of healthy ageing – but in the case of people ageing with disability there appears to be no recognition of this fact. I really want to be among the fit, healthy and socially engaged Australians – but why can I not receive the same supports as my (slightly) younger peers to enable this to happen?

A shorter version of this blog piece was published as the lead letter in the Sydney Morning Herald on the day of the Federal election in July, 2016.

Street Success! – The Path to Safer Pedestrian Access

This story is an example of how we can assist people who are blind or vision impaired to resolve issues in their local area which pose safety risks, or which prevent easy accessibility to the environment. Our advocacy service is available Monday to Friday from 9.00 AM to 4.00 PM Melbourne time. We invite you to call the office even if you would like to discuss the steps you can take yourself in having an issue resolved.

In September 2016, Policy and Advocacy Officer Rikki Chaplin was contacted by a member who requested assistance to write to her State Member of Parliament to raise the issue of a footpath in bad repair in her local area. She wrote in reference to the footpath, “We are talking about a section of footpath perhaps about 100 or so metres in length. It is asphalt and very old and uneven. I also have to get around a huge puddle when it has rained”. It was necessary to approach her State MP because at the time, her local council was not fully operational due to administrative concerns. Prior to contacting her State MP, she had been advised that while it was acknowledged that the footpath was in serious disrepair, funds were not available to replace it.

A response was received from the State MP’s office, stating that the matter would be taken up with the administrators of the defunct local council.

No more was heard of the issue until March 2017, when a second letter was received from the MP’s office, stating that the footpath would be repaired within six months.

This demonstrates that it is indeed worth contacting your MP to address an issue if you have not had success in taking the initial approach of contacting local authorities. A well written letter, articulating the issue itself you are facing, its impact on your daily life and possibly on the lives of others, and how it prevents you from participating effectively in your community can make a big impression on your MP and their staff. It is necessary and only fair that you should start addressing the issue at the most immediate level of authority, such as your local council. However, if you are advised that funding is not available, taking the next step and contacting your State MP could benefit many people in your local area apart from yourself.

We are always happy to help you to draft a letter to any authority or company you wish to approach. Or, we can review letters which you have written and suggest changes or additions which might make your letter more effective in its presentation.

If you would like assistance to advocate on an issue that is affecting you, give us a call at the national office. We’re always happy to help!
Blind Parenting

Foreword: BCA asked Jonathan Mosen to write an article about being a blind parent following a recent post on social media from a newly blind mother who wrote a letter to her sighted children to thank them for all their help. The post resulted in much discussion and debate amongst blind parents and made some feel very uncomfortable because it was a reflection of one person’s experience. Jonathan wrote a detailed response to the post, which can be found on his blog at http://mosen.org/response-to-the-girl-gone-blind-post-to-the-child-who-has-a-blind-parent/ , and we asked him to summarise his thoughts in this article.   Jonathan has also put together a thought-provoking podcast on the subject, in which BCA Director James Manders was a contributor. Details can be found at the end of Jonathan’s article. On behalf of blind parents everywhere, we extend our thanks to Jonathan for thoughtfully and respectfully addressing the complex issues raised and hope these discussions will help current and potential blind parents who have their parental authority undermined in the future to feel more confident. 

The Greatest Job on Earth

Written by Jonathan Mosen

Being a Dad is the most important, wonderful, challenging and joyous thing that has ever happened to me. 

Recently, I’ve been exploring with several blind parents what impact blindness has on the ability to parent our children. This article is a summary of some of the common threads that have run through those discussions. If you’re a young person considering whether starting a family may be in your future, I hope this article will help reassure you that blindness need not be a barrier to being a great parent.

Just as with any new skill, a blind parent may need to learn or perform tasks in an alternative, non-visual way. As a dad-to-be, I had no clue how to change a nappy, but learned by practicing on a baby-sized doll with the help of sighted parents. Nothing prepares you for the wriggly, smelly reality, but that’s the case whether you’re blind or sighted.

Many parents transport their young children using front packs or backpacks, and this is a great technique for blind parents as it keeps your hands free for navigation tasks, and assures you that you always know where your children are. Once they’re a little older, it’s easier to teach them the rules of walking with you just as you would if you were sighted.

No matter what the task, at what stage of life, there is an alternative way around it. You might use public transport a lot more than most parents, but you can still get them to the game or the ballet recital and support them.

Organisations like BCA, and the Blind Parenting Alliance on Facebook, are useful resources for sharing tips and tricks.

Scepticism from the occasional sighted person can be a real challenge. Vision is a dominant sense, so it can be hard for many sighted people to imagine how it’s possible to parent when you don’t have sight. Often, well-meaning strangers will praise a child for “looking after” their blind parent. Where possible, my advice is to try and make light of the situation, point out that all parents and kids look after each other, and move on. But if the comment comes from a professional with whom you have an ongoing relationship, such as a teacher, then it’s important to tactfully take them to one side and ensure they stop undermining the parent/child relationship.

All children have chores they must do, to contribute to a functioning household. While those chores may differ a little if the child is blind and the parents are sighted, there’s no harm in this. If they are in a loving home, they are blessed. There is no need for a competent blind parent to become dependent on their sighted child, nor is their shame in making some of their assigned tasks visual in nature.

For a detailed discussion of parenting when blind, check out episode 29 of my podcast, The Blind Side, where a panel of blind parents share their experiences.

You Can’t Ask That: a personal reflection
Written by Emma Bennison, Executive Officer
This blog post was published on the Vision 2020 Australia website on 20th April 2017.

http://www.vision2020australia.org.au/blog/2017-04-20/you-cant-ask-that-a-personal-reflection-2
When I was invited to be part of the ABC’s popular TV program You Can’t Ask That last year I accepted, but only after quite a bit of soul searching. First, I had to ask myself why? Why would I want to put myself in a situation where I am required to answer questions – some of them quite confronting – on national television, given I already answer such questions from members of the public on a daily basis? As a singer-songwriter and disability rights activist, I have done my fair share of media, so have long ago let go of any interest in, or expectations of fame or fortune because of these kinds of appearances.

Another consideration was that I was President of Blind Citizens Australia at the time I was selected. Blind Citizens Australia is the national representative voice of Australians who are blind or vision impaired. In that position, I represented a broad range of people from all occupations who happen to be blind or vision impaired, but whose life experiences are not defined by blindness alone. So I felt a lot of pressure to share a range of perspectives, which is difficult to do on a program like You Can’t Ask That because it focuses on personal experiences.

So why did I do it? In the end, it came down to two factors. First, the opportunity to educate, inform and bust some of the myths about blindness and vision impairment to a large and diverse national audience was too important to ignore.

Second, I knew that one of the reasons my husband and I were selected was because we were a blind couple with sighted children. Given how frequently our parenting is the subject of scrutiny and questioning, I wanted this issue to be addressed in the hope that the public will view blind parents in the future more positively.

Since the program aired a couple of weeks ago, many people have asked me what the interview experience was like. The producers did an excellent job of making us feel comfortable and reassuring us that they were keen to present positive messages about blindness. They also did their best to ensure that the process was accessible. For instance, the questions were provided in braille and an attempt was made to audio describe the program on ABC iview.

Unfortunately, the audio description was limited. Perhaps we should not be surprised at this, given the ABC’s stubborn refusal to provide an audio description service on any of its platforms beyond a series of trials.

For the most part, reactions have been very positive. There has been some criticism about the lack of diversity of experiences of blindness among the program guests. My view is that it would be impossible to deal with every scenario in a 30-minute program. What they did capture was the reality that every person’s experience of blindness, from how and when they acquired their vision loss to how they deal with everyday situations, is unique. Even those – like myself – who have been blind since birth had different takes on everything from fashion to what we would like to be able to see.

Some have also criticised the fact that the show was entertaining, suggesting it devalued people who are blind. This occupied my mind for a while, until I started to notice that the most discussed aspects of the program were those which were light hearted and funny. It is well known that humour is an excellent teacher. So, from my perspective, if the fact that audiences were entertained means they will remember the content then the show has done its job.

However, more importantly, I hope that through humour and entertainment strangers feel less fearful of approaching us in the street. I hope that employers look again at our skills and qualifications before dismissing us on the basis of blindness.

But perhaps most importantly, I really hope that if we are dressed like idiots, people will have the courage to tell us and to keep asking the questions they have been too afraid to ask. If you don’t get the reference to blind people dressing like idiots, you’ll have to watch the show which is available on ABC iview.

Blindness No Barrier: a memoir of David Blyth AO

“Blindness no Barrier” is a series of nine interviews (of approx. one hour each) creating a memoir covering the remarkable life of the prominent disability activist, David Blyth. 
The interviews are conducted by John Coleman and edited by Robert Love. The music is by the very talented Geoff Irvin. 

The memoir covers significant aspects of David’s childhood leading up to the accident which caused his blindness, his lengthy and difficult rehabilitation and then the rest of his childhood adjusting to and coming to terms with his new life as a person who is blind. The memoir goes on to cover the major parts of David’s life in respect of his professional career and his family life as a married man with three children. 

The memoir’s particular focus is on David’s activities as a human rights activist for the rights and wellbeing of people who are blind or vision impaired. This covers his pivotal role in the establishment and development of Blind Citizens Australia, the establishment of the World Blind Union, and his period as a Regional President and then President of the World Blind Union. 

You can listen to the recordings on the BCA website by going to the Audio page. 
Calling People Who are Blind or Vision-impaired in Lismore (NSW) and Surrounding Areas

You are invited to join a casual get together of people who are blind or vision-impaired on the third Thursday of each month at 10:30am. 

The venue is the Civic Hotel, 210 Molesworth Street, Lismore NSW. The gathering will provide an opportunity to share ideas and support one another in a relaxed environment. 

For further information, please contact Mark Schofield on 0488 101 999 or grandad.mark@hotmail.com.
Feedback for BCA


Do you have any compliments, suggestions or concerns you wanted to let BCA know about? You can do this anonymously by going to our website www.bca.org.au/feedback and completing a feedback form or you can call the BCA Office toll free on 1800 033 660.  Your feedback will be used to improve our services to better meet the needs of our membership.
How to Make a Complaint About BCA

Any member, client, volunteer, or their advocate, can lodge a complaint about the services provided by BCA. Complaints can be made in the following ways:

Phone: 
1800 033 660

Email:
 bca@bca.org.au

Website: 
www.bca.org.au/feedback 

Post:
Blind Citizens Australia, Level 3, Ross House


247 – 251 Flinders Lane, Melbourne, Vic 3000

If there are complaints of a serious nature, the Executive Officer will ask that the complaint be put in writing. 

Complaints will be recorded in accordance with the requirements for complaints management outlined by The Office of Disability Services Commissioner. Member and client privacy will be respected and protected in relation to the recording, management and resolution of the complaint. For a full copy of BCA’s complaints policy, please go to our website www.wordpress.bca.org.au/feedback or call the office. 

Funding and Donations for BCA

BCA would like to acknowledge the generous work of the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation. The Foundation was formed in 1995 with BCA being the primary beneficiary.

We would also like to acknowledge our funding partners: The Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) Victoria, Vision Australia, the Australian Federation of Disability Organisations  and our generous members.

If you would like to make a donation to Blind Citizens Australia you can call the National Office on 1800 033 660, and use your credit card. You can also donate online using the “Donate Tab” on the BCA Website. All donations over $2 are tax deductible.
How to Send Your Contribution to BC News

Your contributions to Blind Citizens News are welcome. The deadline for contributions for the next edition of BC News is Friday 20th October 2017. Contributions can be submitted in Braille, print, audio CD or electronic format (in Word in Arial 16 point font).

Send emails to bca@bca.org.au and write “Blind Citizens News contribution” in the subject line. For all other format contributions, please send the document to the BCA National Office.
Directory of Contact Details

The Women’s Branch (including Womenstalk)
Contact: Janene Sadhu
Email: nwb@bca.org.au
NDIA – National Disability Insurance Agency

Phone:
1800 800 110 or TTY uses phone 1800 555 677 and ask for our 1800 800 110 number or your local office number.  If you are a Speak and Listen (speech-to-speech relay) user – phone 1800 555 727 and ask for 1800 800 110 number or your local office number.

Email:
enquiries@ndis.gov.au
Mail:

National Disability Insurance Agency

GPO Box 700

Canberra ACT 2601
Blind Parenting – by Jonathan Mosen

Read his blog at:  http://mosen.org/response-to-the-girl-gone-blind-post-to-the-child-who-has-a-blind-parent/
You Can’t Ask that – A personal Review by Emma Bennison

Read the blog at:  http://www.vision2020australia.org.au/blog/2017-04-20/you-cant-ask-that-a-personal-reflection-2
Blindness No Barrier – a memoir of David Blyth AO

Listen to the podcasts on the Audio Tab at www.bca.org.au
Lismore (NSW) Blind and Vision Impaired Group

For further information, please contact Mark Schofield on 0488 101 999 or grandad.mark@hotmail.com.

New Horizons Radio Broadcast Schedule

Adelaide, 5RPH 1197AM and on RPH Adelaide digital 

Times: 9.15 PM Wednesday; Repeated 6.00PM Friday

Also on Iris which is a linked digital radio station

Times: 10.30 AM Friday; Repeated at 6.30 PM, 2.30 AM on Saturday, 10.45 AM Sunday; Repeated at 6.45 PM,  2.45 AM on Monday

Brisbane, 4RPH 1296AM

Times: 1.30 PM Thursday; Repeated 8.00 PM

Canberra, 1RPH 1125AM

Wagga Wagga 89.5FM

Junee 99.5FM

Times: 9.15 AM Tuesday; 

Repeated 8.00 PM and again at 9.30 AM on Saturday

Coral Coast, 94.7FM

Time: 4.30 PM Saturday

Hobart, 7RPH 864AM

Launceston, 106.9FM

Devonport, 96.1FM

Times: 2.00 PM Saturday; Repeated 3.00 PM Monday

Melbourne, 3RPH 1179AM and Vision Australia Radio regional stations; RPH Albury, 101.7FM, RPH Bendigo, 88.7FM, RPH Geelong, 99.5FM, RPH Mildura, 107.5FM, RPH Shepparton, 100.1FM, RPH Warragul, 93.5FM, RPH Warrnambool, 94.5FM

Times: 4.30 PM Wednesday; Repeated 6.30 PM Sunday

Sydney, 2RPH 1224AM

Sydney East 100.5FM

Newcastle/Lower Hunter 100.5FM

Times: 3.00 PM Thursday; Repeated Saturday 2.00 PM; no Saturday repeat for Newcastle/Lower Hunter

Perth, 6RPH 990AM

Times:  11.30AM, Thursdays
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